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Minutes of meeting held on Monday 30th July 2012
in the Hugh Miller Institute

Community Councillors Ronald Young (Chair), Julie Penwright, Anne Short, Gabriele Pearson, Bill Wall
Highland Councillors: David Alston, Craig Fraser
Community Council Minute Secretary: Jeremy Price
Police Representative: PC Darren Williams

Guests (item 4):  Chief Inspector Ross McKillop
4 members of the public were also present 
	Item
	Details
	Action

	1
	Chairman's Welcome 

Ronald welcomed everyone present to the meeting 

Apologies were received from Vivienne Plampton, Helen Elliott, Paige Shepherd and Fraser Thompson  


	

	2
	Approval of previous minutes

These were agreed as accurate subject to the inclusion of a sentence in item 14.
Proposed:  Anne Short  Seconded: Gabriele Pearson

	

	3

3.1

3.2

3.3
	Youth Issues

There was no youth representative present but Paige had forwarded a report to Jeremy, which he read:
The Highland Youth Voice residential went really well.  Ross and Cromarty are trying to set up a youth forum and arrange a date for us all to meet.
Summer programme went really well loads- of places filled. There was a good mix of young people from all over the Black Isle.

I want to say a massive ‘thank you’ to David [Alston] and Di [Agnew] and Craig [Fraser] for the money from the ward budget.

Girls came from Gods Golden Acre to camp with us in Cromarty. We had a great BBQ and campfire sing song thoroughly enjoyed by all, and a brilliant dancing session.

A1 activities fully enjoyed with Segway's coming out by far on top the two wheeler machines. We did this down in Aviemore. Planning has already began for 2013 programme.

Youth Café Dancing and Chanter will all be rescheduled for August.

A couple of girls I work with in Ferintosh Com Council have Gathering on Sat Aug 13th - all welcome

David said that two expressions of interested had been received to be a youth trustee to sit on the Middleton Trust.  A decision was to be made in time for the first meeting on 8th September.

	

	4/5
4.1
4.2

4.3

4.4

4.5

4.6

4.7

4.8

4.9

4.10

4.11

4.12

4.13
	Police Report and Guest Speaker
Ronald introduced and welcomed Chief Inspector Ross McKillop, the new commander for Ross and Cromarty, based in Dingwall.
CI McKillop said he would not bore the meeting with statistics, but instead asked for feedback from those present about policing locally and what was being looked for.  He said that there were currently 4 officers who covered the Black Isle and felt he was looking for best use of their time.

Views and examples were received from several present, including a report from Ronald about a number of youths harassing an elderly man and police taking several hours to arrive.  He said he had reported a number of items of drugs paraphernalia opposite the Royal Hotel at 9am one morning and it was after 1pm before police arrived.  He said that he’d been asked to collect and remove the items himself.
Julie said that anti-social behaviour was the big issue, with a group of teenagers at present seemingly out of hand.  She said there had been half a dozen incidents in the past six weeks with the same group.  The Youth Development worker locally has asked them to desist.

One of the members of public reported trespass and damage in his garden.  It took police 2hrs to arrive and they didn’t even get out of the police vehicle at some speed and didn’t even speak to anyone.

CI McKillop said he sympathised and agreed it was not acceptable to drive by, but if nobody was seen, this is what tends to happen.

Ronald cited promises made in the past about police presence when the station closed, but none of these were fulfilled.  CI MacPherson, who had attended the meeting in May, had promised a log of visits would be kept by officers to ensure that Cromarty was covered but regular patrols had simply not materialised.  It was generally felt that as Cromarty was ‘out on a limb’ and ignored when it came to policing and when officers did come, it was at completely the wrong times.

Ronald said, and many agreed, that Darren Williams was missed – particularly as there seemed to be no approachable presence for members of the community to communicate with.

CI McKillop said there was no real excuse – those officers based in Fortrose should be coming to patrol Cromarty and particularly talking to the youth.  He felt a surgery was a bad idea and had proved a waste of time and resources in other places.
Julie reiterated that the teenagers’ anti-social behaviour was far worse than mischievous things like ringing doorbells.  It extended to damage and harassment now and had upset a number of people.

Anne asked if a direct number could be made available for councillors who received details of problems so they could ring and discuss issues.

CI McKillop said that Insp Neil McKinnon should be the point of contact as he is the inspector who covers this area.  He said that he would send the inspector’s email address to Jeremy to circulate [Sec’s note: this has been circulated] 
Ronald aired the subject of speeding vehicles and said that it was a real problem, particularly in the 20mph zone.  The problem of speeding buses had been reduced initially following a meeting with Steve Walker from Stagecoach, but had started again.  He asked if both zones could be enforced.


	

	4.14

4.15
4.16

4.17

4.18

4.19

4.20
	CI McKillop said that he would get the camera safety team to make visits to the area and set up enforcement checks.

Ronald handed over a list of cars in the Townlands Park area that did not display vehicle excise licence discs in the window.  CI McKillop said he’d hand it over the appropriate authority.

Archie McTaggart said that he was pleased to see some attention being paid to the concerns of the community.  He referred to problems in the past and did not want them to get out of hand again and welcomed the attendance of a senior police officer to take note of the issues.

In conclusion, Ronald said the problems we were experiencing commenced when PC Williams went on secondment elsewhere and nothing appeared to have been done to cover him.  It was a loss of presence that was really being felt.

CI McKillop said that he needed to compensate with a redirection of resources to restore community confidence and would ensure that Insp Neil McKinnon returned at some stage in the future.  
A member of the public thanked him for police response to their alarm and asked if there was any way a call could be made to prevent a wasted journey when the alarm went off accidentally at the gunsmith’s.  He replied that this sort of call was essential to attend.

ACTION:  Anne will work with Wanda Mackay to liaise with Insp McKinnon about youth issues in the town.


	AS

	5
	Police Report
This item was subsumed within (4) above.
	

	6
6.1
6.2

6.3

6.4

6.5


	Matters arising from previous minutes

(3.2)  This was done and two potential youth trustees had come forward.
(6.1)  Still awaiting update from Stagecoach meeting.

(6.2)  Ronald has the gate catch and will fit it.
(11.8)  Anne has started this work.  Julie said she’d liaised with Craig over the issue of weeds but at present, Ian Hay of HC does not have the resources to continue to tackle them.  There were a number of weeds close to the doctors’ surgery.  David said that the contract had been let too late for early management of the weeds.
Julie will email Ricky McNabb, the contracts manager, to apprise him of the local issues.

(11.9)  A letter had been sent from HC to the owner of the property who was not happy with the content which suggested the the council had asked that all the ivy, and not just the overhanging amount, be removed as it was a listed wall. It was not the case that Cromarty Community Council had asked for this, and Jeremy confirmed what had been requested.  The property owner had agreed with HC to cut the overhanging ivy back, which had been done.


	HE
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	7
7.1
	Gaelic Chapel

Correspondence continues between Craig and the solicitors involved and a meeting is being set up with interested parties.  Craig stressed this was not a matter that would happen quickly as these things take time.

	

	8
8.1

8.2

8.3

8.4

8.5

8.6

8.7
8.8

8.9


	Review and update of community councillors’ portfolios
Gabriele reported on the issues raised at the last meeting of the Easter Ross Association of Community Councils and commented that many of them appeared to have far worse problems than we do.  The subjects aired included broadband, ward forums and the Energy Park at Nigg.  She had also updated the meeting on the wind farm proposals at Davidston.
Anne reported on the boats on the Links.  1 has been removed but little else appears to have happened.  She will contact John Nightingale again.
Anne also said that the Daffodil Field had become overgrown again and she would be writing to Mr Phipps to arrange tidying up.

Julie said that there were problems with dog waste bins that had become detached or gone missing.  Craig said that three had been ordered to replace them.

Julie also said that funding has been confirmed for the three new items in the park.

Julie reported that Phoebe Fox at Sutor Creek was interested in arranging commercial advertising in the Cromarty leaflets, as were several other local commercial enterprises.

Ronald said he was arranging a meeting with John Porteous about sea defences locally.
Ronald also said the green opposite the hotel is in need of cutting.

Ronald also reported that he had made 40 spikes and placed them in the community store for use at events where barrier tape was needed.  There was also a 10m length of festoon lights available for use.  Ronald thanked KGB Electrical of Tain for the kind donation of the lights to the community.

	

	9

	Victoria Hall report
Vivienne had sent the report (appendix A) to Jeremy who read it to the meeting.

	

	10

	Treasurer’s report
Vivienne had also sent the treasurer’s report (appendix B) to Jeremy who gave details to the meeting.
	

	11
11.1

11.2

11.3

11.4


	Highland Councillors’ reports
Craig apologised for missing the last two meetings.
He reported on the tree in The Paye which had now been removed, but the wall still needed repairing.  Ian Hay was also arranging for removal of the excess ivy at the bottom of The Paye.

Craig also said he was working through the items in the environmental report with the appropriate people.

David said that the Cromarty Firth Port Authority was re-establishing the stakeholders group.  Ronald said he was happy to represent the community council.


	

	12
12.1

12.2

12.3


	Correspondence
Jeremy referred to a letter from Colin Dunn on behalf of the Cromarty Allotments and Garden Society asking for £600 of funding from the Common Good Fund for work on the fences and paths on the new allotments. Some work had already been undertaken and finance received from one source, but the balance was needed to complete the project. Craig declared an interest in this matter as a member of the CAGS. The funding was agreed by Council.
There was also a request for funding for the Senior Citizens’ Lunch Club for the autumn of 2012 and first half of 2013.  The costings worked out at £1365.00.  There was a discussion over potential funding sources and a suggestion was made that £500 came from the Craigie Urquhart Fund, £500 from the Ward Discretionary Fund and £365 from the Common Good Fund.  
David said he would confirm the amounts with the various trustees and let Jeremy know so a letter could be sent.  In the meantime, Jeremy would advise the Cromarty Arms of this. [Sec’s note: done]

Julie said that she’d received correspondence from the Skateparks Association asking if the council would support their aims.  The meeting agreed and Julie will respond accordingly.

Julie asked if it could be considered that an additional section on the Cromarty Live website under the Community Council area could be devoted to local news that related to activities involving the council.  This was agreed and Gabriele will speak with Kristina Dupar.
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	13

13.1

13.2

13.3
13.4
13.5
13.6

	Any other business
Caravans on the Links car park:  Craig said two caravans had been parked in the car park for some time, and no overnight parking was allowed.  He’d reported to the Environmental Health Officer that the occupants of one had allegedly been seen using the shrubs as a toilet and was concerned on this front.  The EHO had attended but no evidence was found of this.  The sign restricting overnight parking was missing and so nothing could be done to enforce this.

There was also a complaint about the occupants of the tents on the Links possibly using the area as a public convenience as the temporary facilities were not provided this year.

Craig agreed to continue to follow these issues up.
Reeds Park Loop.  The work on the path around the loop was finished but cows were still getting on to the top path and causing damage to the new surface.  Craig agreed to email John Nightingale to pursue how this could be addressed.

Craig has been approached about the state of the bushes around the Rope Works and a petition was given to him by the residents suggesting they would be prepared to do the work themselves if necessary to cut back the excess growth and improve the look of the area.  Craig will follow this up with Highland Council.

Craig said he was keen to see an information sheet about Cromarty and different places to eat and drink in a number of different languages.  He thought this could be produced on a single A4 sheet and will produce a draft for information at another meeting.


	CF

CF

CF



	13.7
13.8
13.9
13.10
13.11
13.12
13.13
13.14
13.15
	Craig also said he was keen to see a tidy-up of the town and beaches which would make an impact.  He felt volunteer groups undertaking this about 3 times a year would work and he would pursue the idea.

Bill asked if anything more had been heard about the wind farm application following the application and submissions from the survey.  It was said that nothing further would be heard until a date was set for the planning committee to consider the application.

Anne said that the loss of Bobby’s time in the town was having an impact and some parts looked rather tired.  He didn’t seem to be available for more than one day a week and lots of complaints were coming in to her.  David said Bobby came under Technical Services at HC.  Several councillors said representations needed to be made pointing out that the town had paid for his new tractor and it was a little disingenuous now that his services were largely withdrawn.  David will pursue this with Ian Hay.

Anne said that the footpaths sign at Burnside is looking faded and tatty and asked if it could be replaced or repainted.  Craig said he could get Ian Hay to consider this and would add the sign to his list of other issues to discuss with Ian.

Ronald said that the grass cutting in the wet weather made a terrible mess on the Links.  He felt the contractor’s service was poor in comparison to HCs service when they cut the grass.  He said he would ask for a meeting with Ricky McNabb, the contractor manager.

Mention was made of complaints about seagulls in the town but the meeting felt that nothing could be done about it – they had been around for many years!

Ronald said he’d received complaints about the views from the cemetery being obstructed by the trees which had grown considerably over the years.  He asked who owned the Brae and who’s responsibility was it to cut back the trees?  David said that the area needed to be surveyed first.  Apparently, Dietrich had done this last time.

A suggestion was made that Alex surveyed the area to decide what needed to be done and Julie agreed to speak with him to obtain a quote.

Ronald advised the meeting that the Primary 1 building at the school had now been demolished.  Phase 2, the construction, was due to start in the next financial year.
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	14
	Date of next meeting

The date of the next meeting was agreed as Monday 27th August 2012 at 7.30pm.

	

	14

	Planning
Please Note: The Highland Councillors did not participate in any planning related discussions and left the meeting for this Agenda item

Gabriele apprised the meeting of 4 planning applications outstanding in the area:
1. Erection of a house in Denny Road

2. Installation of a satellite dish on a house in Cromarty Mains

3. Removal of an extension and the erection of a store in 35 High Street

4. Some external works to the fabric of Reay House

No comments were passed on any of the applications.

Ronald said he’d been approached about the building being erected at Shore Cottage on Shore Street and whether it complied with the planning permission as it did not appear to be a garage.  Ronald said he would speak with Lynne Sproull. 


	RY

	
	The meeting concluded at 20.15 hrs after thanks from Ronald to all present.

	


Appendix A – Victoria Hall report
Cromarty & District Community Council
Committee Meeting 30th July 2012
Agenda Item – Victoria Hall Report

1. The Licence Agreement is agreed. Final version of the Licence Agreement was returned by the Highland Council because they had made errors on the earlier version. The changes have been agreed and the Licence re-signed on behalf of C&DCC. Awaiting HC countersigned copy.
ACTION – No further action required. 

2. Victoria Hall finances remain stable although Hall rental income is down. However bookings for the summer look good so hopefully not resulting in too great a loss of income for the year. Negotiating long term deal with Youth Cafe to secure their permanent presence at the Hall until 2016.
ACTION – Information only, no action required.
3. Repairs to front display light still not completed by HC. Schedule of works for repairs/maintenance of Hall being prepared to include work to the Hall floor and renewal of Hall locks. Need to consider anti-vandal and/or deterrent measures to stop youngsters climbing on roof and oil tank. Damage to the TV Aerial on the Hall was reported to the police and someone has been charged with criminal damage. Police have advised that Cromarty residents not to challenge anyone seen vandalising or playing on the Hall roof. Instead they are to call the police on a number that will be displayed locally.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.
Vivienne Plampton

Appendix B – Treasurer’s report
	Finance Report – Cromarty & District Community Council  

	
	

	Agenda Item No 10 - Treasurer’s Report 
	

	
	

	Period:  19th June 2012 to 26th July 2012
	

	
	

	General Income
	

	HC Annual Admin Grant
	 £               1,111.02 

	Publications Sales
	 £                    80.00 

	Less: 
	

	General Expenditure 
	

	Secretarial expenses: July  Mtg 
	 £                    50.00 

	HC Annual Insurance premium
	 £                  136.73 

	A Hunter & A Thomson - thank you gifts re Q'aire
	 £                    13.00 

	Postage & Stationery costs
	 £                      2.10 

	Increase/(Decrease) in Accumulated Fund
	£989.19

	
	

	Fund Income
	

	Lonna's Lights tins emptied
	 £                    47.50 

	GE Group donation re Fireworks
	 £                  600.00 

	Less: 
	

	Fund Expenditure
	

	Junglebusters - benches collection charge
	 £                    60.00 

	
	

	
	

	Increase/(Decrease) in Other Funds
	£587.50

	
	

	Net Assets
	

	Accounts Receivable @ 26.7.2012
	

	Accounts Payable @ 26.7.2012
	-£                    50.00 

	Bank & Cash in hand balances as @ 26.7.2012 
	 £             14,373.24 

	Total Net Assets at 26th July 2012
	 £        14,323.24 

	
	

	Comprising:
	

	Community Council Accumulated Fund
	 £               2,568.88 

	Provision for Guide Book reprinting
	 £                    12.00 

	Seaplane Plinth Fund
	 £                  820.13 

	Bonfire Night Fund
	 £                  760.00 

	Cromarty 2007 Fund
	 £                  306.87 

	Dr Forth’s Bequest Fund
	 £                  261.29 

	Monday Club Fund
	-£                    34.00 

	Play Equipment Fund 
	 £               9,545.57 

	Lonna's Lights Fund
	 £                    82.50 

	
	 £        14,323.24 

	
	

	Vivienne Plampton    26.7.2012
	


MINUTES APPROVED ON 


27TH AUGUST 2012
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